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(1)

IRAN IN THE WESTERN HEMISPHERE 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 27, 2009, 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE

WESTERN HEMISPHERE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON THE MIDDLE EAST

AND SOUTH ASIA, AND
SUBCOMMITTEE ON TERRORISM,

NONPROLIFERATION AND TRADE,
COMMITTEE ON FOREIGN AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:15 p.m. in room 

2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Eliot Engel (chairman 
of the Subcommittee on the Western Hemisphere) presiding. 

Mr. ACKERMAN [presiding]. The subcommittees will come to 
order. Today we have a meeting of the three subcommittees meet-
ing jointly, the Subcommittee on Western Hemisphere, the Sub-
committee on the Middle East and South Asia and the Sub-
committee on Terrorism, Nonproliferation and Trade. First, I want 
to thank my friend, Mr. Engel, for organizing today’s trilateral 
hearing on Iran’s activities in the Western Hemisphere, and thank 
Chairman Sherman for also bringing his subcommittee to the table. 
Chairman Engel is on his way and I just wanted to get started so 
that we didn’t keep everybody waiting. 

I don’t think it takes a lot of convincing to make the case that 
Tehran’s goals in our part of the world are not benign. The Aya-
tollah’s foreign policy has always been simple, a good offense is the 
best defense. We see this vividly in the Middle East where Iran has 
built up Hezbollah and Hamas to create chaos and terror, and, 
most importantly, to drive events away from Iran and to create a 
deferent; likewise, in Iraq, where Iran has stroked the fires of sec-
tarianism with arms, money and political support, all in the hopes 
of keeping Iraq far straight. 

Iran’s strategy in Afghanistan is much the same with Iranian 
military aid even going to the Shia hating Taliban, all in an effort 
to prevent the United States and our allies from bringing order and 
stability to Afghanistan. In each case, Iran seeks to maximize its 
gains by betting on insurgents, terrorists and militants hoping that 
their allies will either take over the body of politics, or by murder 
and intimidation seize an important or even dominant position in 
the political system over the long term. 

What should worry all of us is Iran’s intention to establish the 
same capability in this hemisphere. It is a heads, I win, tails, you 
lose, strategy and it has worked remarkably well for a remarkably 
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low cost. Every year the State Department reports on sponsors of 
terrorism and describes in remarkable detail the extent of Iran’s 
activities to create chaos, turmoil and crisis around the world. Ever 
since 1979, Iran makes threats, supports diversion and dispenses 
military assistance to terrorists at war with their own or other gov-
ernments, and every year, the international community does abso-
lutely nothing whatsoever. 

As a major oil producer in a volatile region, the world has de-
cided to minimize the significance of Iranian misbehavior. While 
Israel is routinely condemned in the United Nations for defending 
itself against aggression and terror, Iran, which is actively making 
trouble, or developing, or sustaining the ability to do so in Afghani-
stan, Iraq, Lebanon, Egypt, Kuwait, Bahrain, Yemen, Morocco, 
faces not a single word of censure. As a feat of diplomacy, it is real-
ly quite remarkable. When considered in the light of Iran’s steady 
march toward acquiring nuclear capabilities, which is in clear con-
travention of both Iran’s NPT obligations and three mandates from 
the U.N. Security Council, Iran’s success at avoiding punishment 
is altogether astonishing. 

Iran has gone untouched for two reasons. First, by supporting 
Hamas and Hezbollah, Tehran has effectively co-opted the Pales-
tinian cause, which, due to the salience of the issue and the polit-
ical weakness of the Arab states, effectively neuters the entire Arab 
league, and with the Arabs goes the organization of the Islamic 
conference. It is not that states with strong ties to the United 
States, like Saudi Arabia, Egypt, Indonesia or Pakistan think Iran 
is undeserving of censure. The governments of each of these coun-
tries are well aware that Iran is the greatest threat to both peace 
and stability in the Middle East and to the international nuclear 
nonproliferation regime. 

The problem is that the governments of every one of these coun-
tries are absolutely petrified of the price that they would pay in 
public opinion if they acknowledge these convictions publicly. Sec-
ond, Iran has tapped effectively into the lingering hostility borne 
of the anticolonial struggles of the last century. Over time, appeals 
to fight against the United States in the west may have less reso-
nance in a world where colonial dominance is more of an abstrac-
tion than a memory. In the present, anticolonialism still delivers 
the goods diplomatically for Iran and has given Iran entry into the 
Western Hemisphere. 

The fact that Iran is seeking hegemony over the Middle East and 
that in June it effectively went to war against its own people has 
apparently done nothing to diminish Iran’s credibility with some of 
the developing nations in this part of the world. We are not going 
to be able to constrain Iran until we understand the full scope of 
its ambitions and begin to work in a truly comprehensive manner 
to constrain, counter and defeat those ambitions. Today’s hearing 
on Iran and their activities in the Western Hemisphere is thus ex-
tremely important. We will turn next to the ranking member, Mr. 
Mack. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ackerman follows:]
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4

Mr. MACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I also want to thank 
Chairman Engel for bringing this hearing together and thank all 
the members who are here today as well. One of the greatest 
threats the hemisphere faces is the rising influence of Iran. To-
gether with Venezuela, Iran has slowly inserted itself into our 
hemisphere. Today’s hearing will address some of these concerns. 
Mr. Chairman, where Ahmadinejad goes, so does trouble. Take 
Honduras, for example. When I was in Honduras and met with 
President Micheletti, he was clear. Honduras will no longer side 
with Ahmadinejad. Under Zelaya’s leadership and Chavez’ influ-
ence, Zelaya was moving Honduras close to Iran. 

Zelaya and Chavez, together with their friend Ahmadinejad, cre-
ated conditions that had allowed anti-Semitism to foster. Mr. 
Chairman, the shocking comments of Zelaya supporters are unac-
ceptable. Using the Jewish community as scapegoats is something 
we have seen in Venezuela. First, we have Chavez and Zelaya 
claiming that Israelis were behind Zelaya’s removal, and then 
Israelis were trying to kill Zelaya. Then we had Radio Globo, a 
staunch supporter of Zelaya. The anti-Semitism of Zelaya’s sup-
porters is so egregious that I would rather not say it here and 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 11:20 Dec 15, 2009 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00010 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\WORK\WH\102709\53136 HFA PsN: SHIRL 53
13

6h
-2

.e
ps



5

today, Mr. Chairman. This wave of anti-Semitism cannot be toler-
ated. Of course in Venezuela this is nothing new. 

We all have heard the reports: Synagogues being attacked and 
state companies printing anti-Semitic propaganda. I actually want 
to commend some of our witnesses today for speaking out against 
anti-Semitism in Venezuela. The AGC showed true leadership 
when it spoke out against Chavez. Just as the AGC has done, we 
in Congress must make sure the world knows what is happening 
in the Jewish community in Venezuela. I urge my colleagues to join 
my resolution, H. Con. Res. 124, and express support for the Jew-
ish community in Venezuela. Mr. Chairman, when it comes to Iran 
and the Western Hemisphere, Venezuela is where all the dots con-
nect. 

Many of us already know how close Chavez is to Ahmadinejad. 
This close bond has created dangerous conditions in our hemi-
sphere. Hezbollah operating in Latin America, flights from Tehran 
to Caracas and no checks whatsoever, Iranian banks operating 
with Venezuelan banks, a bank link that has one sole purpose, to 
avoid sanctions and fund terrorists. Now we have reports of a sci-
entist selling nuclear information to Venezuela. Just a few weeks 
ago, Chavez and Ahmadinejad met to strengthen their relationship. 
At the top of the agenda was how to get uranium and how to help 
Iran of aid sanctions. 

Mr. Chairman, I was a vocal critic of the Bush administration 
and their hands off approach of Hugo Chavez. I believe that by fail-
ing to confront Chavez we have left a vacuum. The Obama admin-
istration must take the dangers of Hugo Chavez seriously. We 
must confront Chavez and Ahmadinejad and not wait until it is too 
late. Today, in a bipartisan manner, I introduced a resolution with 
my good friend, Congressman Klein, who just stepped out, that 
calls on the administration to designate Venezuela as a state spon-
sor of terrorism. Venezuela is a danger that cannot be overlooked, 
Mr. Chairman. 

I would like to conclude with Brazil. Reports tell us that 
Ahmadinejad and the President of Brazil are set to hold a summit 
this November in Brazil. Additionally, my understanding is that 
Lula intends to visit Iran next year. As may of us know, Brazil was 
the first country to recognize the most recent elections in Iran, 
elections which I believe were neither fair nor free. Brazil is clearly 
a leader in this hemisphere. That said, along with leadership comes 
responsibility. Brazil should not be following Venezuela. Instead, it 
should be leading. This meeting between Lula and Ahmadinejad is 
one that we will be paying close attention to. I call upon President 
Lula to put pressure on Ahmadinejad so that Iran understands 
that all responsible nations stand together. I urge President Lula 
not to take the same path as Chavez. Mr. Chairman, I look forward 
to the hearing today, and thank you for holding the hearing. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mack follows:]
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Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you for your opening statement. We will 
tell Representative Klein about your shout out. Chairman Sher-
man? 

Mr. SHERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Iran and Hezbollah 
have increased their influence in Latin America since the per-
nicious involvement that was shown by the bombings of the Israeli 
embassy in Buenos Aires in 1992, and then the bombing of the Ar-
gentine Israeli Mutual Association in 1994. Since Ahmadinejad 
came to power in 2005, Iran has opened six new Latin American 
embassies, specifically, Colombia, Nicaragua, Chile, Ecuador, Uru-
guay and Bolivia, adding to the embassies already in Cuba, Argen-
tina, Brazil, Mexico and Venezuela. This hearing is an opportunity 
to examine our ongoing efforts to counter this influence and to iso-
late those who support terrorism. 

Iran has used its petrodollar windfall—or at least the illusion 
that it may be willing to actually spend its petrodollar windfall, to 
influence Latin American nations, including the Governments of 
Bolivia, Ecuador and Nicaragua. For example, Iran opened an em-
bassy in La Paz in February 2008 and pledged more than $1 billion 
in assistance to Bolivia. In turn, President Morales announced his 
country’s intention to move its only Middle East embassy from 
Cairo to Tehran, and Bolivia lifted visa restrictions on Iranian citi-
zens. 

In September, 2008, Iran and Ecuador signed an energy coopera-
tion agreement. Meanwhile, President Correa, and this may or may 
not be linked, has refused to renew the U.S. military’s 10-year 
lease on the air base at Manta. In May, the Ecuadorian defense 
minister was quoted on Iranian television as saying that his coun-
try wants to work with countries, such as Iran, that are willing to 
help Ecuador develop its defense industry. 

In 2007, Iran promised, and I just want to emphasize this is a 
promise, to help fund a $350 million deep water port and to build 
10,000 houses in Nicaragua. Although Iran has yet to fulfill these 
promises, Nicaraguan officials removed Iran from the list of coun-
tries whose citizens must get visas in advance. I want to point out 
that there is no visible support among the Iranian people for any 
expenditure of the funds of a struggling country in foreign aid to 
a different hemisphere, namely the Western Hemisphere. 

Of greatest concern is the relationship between Iran and Ven-
ezuela which has been central to Iran’s rising influence in Latin 
America. Presidents Chavez and Ahmadinejad have collaborated on 
numerous cooperative ventures worth billions. 

In 2007, Presidents Chavez and Ahmadinejad announced a joint 
$1 billion investment fund would be set up by the two countries 
and would be used to finance projects in friendly developed coun-
tries. Chavez boasted it will permit us to underpin investments, 
above all, in countries whose governments are making efforts to 
liberate themselves from the so-called imperialist yoke. 

Later, in 2008, an article in the Italian periodical La Stampa re-
ported that Iran has been using Venezuelan-owned commercial air-
craft to transport computers and engine components to Syria for 
Syria’s missile program. In turn, the Iran Revolutionary Guard 
Corps, including its elite Al-Quds unit, has trained the Venezuelan 
police and secret service. Then, in April of this year, Iran and Ven-
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ezuela signed a memorandum of understanding on military co-
operation comprised of training and mutual exchange of military 
experiences. 

The U.S. has responded to some degree. In October, 2008, the 
U.S. Treasury Office of Foreign Assets Control designated the ex-
port development bank of Iran and three affiliates, including Banco 
Internacional de Desarrollo, I am sorry for that mispronunciation, 
in Venezuela as proliferators of Iran’s WMD programs. OFAC 
freezes any U.S. assets of these entities and prohibits any U.S. per-
son in the United States from doing business with them. 

Additionally, in February, 2008, Representative Ros-Lehtinen re-
quested that Departments of State and Treasury investigate 
CITGO to determine whether a 2007 petro chemical sector agree-
ment between the Governments of Venezuela and Iran benefits the 
American subsidiary, which would be a violation of the Iran Sanc-
tions Act. I hope that we focus on the public diplomacy in Latin 
America. We need to remind our friends in Latin America that the 
United States has provided trillions in trade, billions in aid; where-
as, Iran promises but, aside from making investments that are in 
its own interests, does almost nothing. We have to remind the peo-
ple of Latin America that Iran may be involved in that continent 
region now, but may not be a year or two from now. 

In fact, as I pointed out, Iran’s involvement in Latin America has 
no visible support among the Iranian people. In contrast, America 
isn’t going anywhere. We will be involved in Latin America for cen-
turies to come. I see that my time has expired. I will use other time 
to comment upon Hezbollah’s involvement, Hezbollah being vir-
tually a wholly owned subsidiary of Iran. I look forward to hearing 
the witnesses’ statements, but I will point out that not only myself, 
but other members of this tripartite subcommittee, will also have 
to go to financial services where we are writing legislation of great 
economic importance, so if I am not here to hear your statement, 
I will be reading it. I know that you have provided a written copy. 
Thank you. 

Mr. ENGEL [presiding]. We are going to call on Mr. Royce. Before 
we do that, I want to thank Mr. Ackerman for filling in for me. 
After Mr. Royce gives his statement, I will give mine. Mr. Royce? 

Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me first say I appre-
ciate very much the fact that we are holding this hearing. We had 
several hearings, Mr. Sherman and myself, a few years ago when 
I chaired the Terrorism Subcommittee on Hezbollah’s global reach, 
was one of the hearings that we held. That focused on the ter-
rorism in our own hemisphere, the significant presence we have. 
Those of us from California know only too well about the case, for 
example, of Mahmoud Kourani, who was trained by Iranian intel-
ligence, a Hezbollah terrorist who made his way over the California 
border in the trunk of a car and subsequently was detained and 
convicted here in the United States. 

During these hearings I think a great deal of information was fo-
cused on the Venezuelan connection to this. During the hearing on 
Venezuela, terrorism hub of South America, the subcommittee 
heard from the State Department that said at that time forgers 
alter Venezuelan passports with childlike ease. Most worrisome, 
they said, Venezuelan Government officials direct the issuance of 
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documents to ineligible individuals to advance political and foreign 
policies agendas. Now, given growing Iran/Venezuela ties, I think 
that is a great concern. 

One witness who is with us today, Doug Farah, will characterize 
Iran’s relationship with governments and groups in our own hemi-
sphere as direct and growing and it is a threat. My colleagues have 
mentioned specific concerns. Two Venezuelan companies sanctioned 
for connection to Iran’s proliferation activities. Large passenger 
planes conducting weekly flights between Caracas and the capitol 
of Iran, and yet, there is no tourism between these two countries. 
Hugo Chavez signing a number of energy agreements on a visit to 
Tehran. 

This year’s growing threat assessment by the Director of Na-
tional Intelligence noted that Chavez’ growing ties to Iran, coupled 
with Venezuela’s lax financial laws and lax border controls and 
widespread corruption, have created a permissive environment for 
Hezbollah to exploit. With Iran being a Middle Eastern country, 
this connection, I think, may seem odd to some, but I think history 
is full of oddly twinned rogues conspiring together. During my 
years on this committee I have been surprised, certainly, to find 
some of this history. In the 1980s, North Korea went into 
Zimbabwe and trained the fifth brigade there, trained them to 
slaughter and terrorize people, and in Zimbabwe I saw the after ef-
fects of some of that where citizens had been thrown down wells. 

North Korea also worked more recently covertly to assist Syria 
in building a nuclear reactor. The IRA, of all organizations, devel-
oped connections with the PLO in the Middle East and with FARC 
in Latin America. So it is nothing new to have these types of con-
nections from terrorist outfits, but we better keep our eyes on our 
hemisphere, and it might be harder and harder to do that because 
the Wall Street Journal reported last month that interviews with 
diplomatic officials suggest that western intelligence in this region 
is very, very limited. That must change. 

We have to do a better job of collecting this intelligence. We don’t 
want to find many more Mahmoud Kouranis after the fact, after 
they are in our country, and after they are arrested with a terrorist 
cell on our own soil. One strategy we could adopt to confront this 
threat would be to solidify our relationships with those who frankly 
are not that interested in Hugo Chavez’ and Ahmadinejad’s agen-
da, that frankly see an alternative to that kind of Chavez 
Ahmadinejad agenda. That means moving forward with free trade 
agreements for Colombia and Panama. They are languishing, and 
that is too bad. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you very much, Mr. Royce. I would like to 
make my opening statement now. First, I want to say that I am 
delighted that the three subcommittees are working together on 
Iran in the Western Hemisphere. The jurisdiction touches on all 
three subcommittees. It is obviously a very important subject. Ob-
viously, looking at the turnout today, there are a lot of people here 
who are interested in doing this, so I am pleased to belatedly wel-
come everyone to today’s hearing on Iran in the Western Hemi-
sphere. The question I seek to explore in this hearing is whether 
Iran’s expanding presence in the Western Hemisphere is a threat 
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to our region or merely a nuisance. Is it only about expanded trade 
or is there something more nefarious going on? I believe it is both. 

Many poor countries in Latin America and the Caribbean actu-
ally seek financing from oil rich Iran for development projects. 
Every day, it seems, I hear about another country expanding diplo-
matic relations with Iran or seeking greater economic contacts. In 
fact, trade and investment deals between Iran and Latin America 
now total well over $20 billion. Is Iran’s expanded presence in the 
Western Hemisphere nothing more than an effort to earn some 
hard currency? I doubt it strongly. First and foremost, we must 
never forget the 1992 bombing of the Israeli embassy in Buenos 
Aires that killed 30 people, and the 1994 bombing of the AMIA 
building in Buenos Aires that killed 85 people. 

While the perpetrators have not yet been brought to justice, the 
state prosecutor of Argentina concluded that the bombings were ex-
ecuted by Hezbollah, which is supported by Syria and sponsored by 
Iran. In November 2006 an Argentine judge issued arrest warrants 
in the AMIA case for nine persons, including Ahmad Vahidi, who 
recently became Iran’s defense minister. Absolutely disgraceful. I 
would like to commend the Government of Argentina for con-
demning Iran’s selection of Vahidi as ‘‘an insult to Argentine jus-
tice.’’ I add my voice to President Cristina Fernandez de Kirchner 
of Argentina, who, in her recent speech to the U.N. General Assem-
bly month, demanded justice on behalf of the victims of the bomb-
ings. 

So the Iranian role in the region is anything but well-meaning, 
and this brings me to Venezuela. When President Obama went to 
the Summit of the Americas he shook hands with Venezuelan 
President Chavez and our countries have now restored their am-
bassadors. Unfortunately, there are few other positive things to re-
port. President Chavez recently traveled to Iran and Syria, leading 
sponsors of terror in the Middle East, and alleged from Damascus 
that Israel had committed genocide against the Palestinians. This 
was a vile attack on Israel, and I immediately issued a statement 
condemning these offensive and absurd remarks. 

I thought it was a bit strange that he would say this from Da-
mascus, which is the headquarters of both Hezbollah and Hamas. 
It is just amazing. However, Venezuela’s relationship with Iran is 
more than just an outlet for Chavez’ excessive rhetoric. The Direc-
tor of National Intelligence, Dennis Blair, recently said that Ven-
ezuela ‘‘is serving as a bridge to help Iran build relations with 
other Latin American countries.’’ The rationale underlying the Ven-
ezuelan/Iranian connection is apparent. Both leaders, Hugo Chavez 
and Ahmadinejad, are not friends of the United States and seek 
any opportunity to denounce this country. 

Concerns about the Iran/Venezuela axis run much deeper than 
harsh rhetoric and expanded diplomatic cover. A recent op ed in 
the Wall Street Journal by Manhattan’s district attorney, Robert 
Morgenthau, raised serious concerns about the expanded financial 
ties between the two countries. He said ‘‘failure to act will leave 
open a window susceptible to money laundering by the Iranian 
Government, the narcotics organizations with ties to corrupt ele-
ments in the Venezuelan Government, and the terrorist organiza-
tions that Iran supports openly.’’ In fact, in October, 2008, the U.S. 
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Treasury Department imposed sanctions on Iranian owned banks 
in Caracas. 

Furthermore, a State Department report has expressed concern 
about weekly flights between Caracas and Tehran where pas-
sengers and cargo are not subject to proper security checks. In the 
wake of 9/11, for a country to have loose security procedures on 
international flights with Iran is simply reckless, if not downright 
dangerous. I am very troubled with agreements signed during 
President Hugo Chavez’ visit to Tehran last month. According to 
press reports, Venezuela would invest a 10-percent stake in Iran’s 
south parts gas projects valued at some $760 million and provide 
20,000 barrels per day of refined gasoline to Iran. 

While it is anyone’s guess as to whether these schemes will ever 
be implemented, they carry potentially serious repercussions. Ac-
cording to the Congressional Research Service, investment in Iran’s 
gas fields ‘‘could be sanctionable under the Iran Sanctions Act with 
potential ramifications for U.S.-based CITGO, a wholly owned unit 
of PDVSA.’’ If the bill being marked up in the Foreign Affairs Com-
mittee tomorrow becomes law, providing refined petroleum to Iran 
may also trigger sanctions. While some question whether Ven-
ezuela has the ability to provide gasoline to Iran since it imports 
gasoline to meet its own domestic demand, President Chavez is 
clearly approaching a perilous area. 

Iranian involvement with Latin America also has a transnational 
element. In 2007, while in Brazil, I visited a city called Falls de 
Iguazu, or Iguazu Falls. This city falls on the so-called tri-border 
region between Brazil, Argentina and Paraguay. It is known for 
lawlessness and reports of Islamic extremists and Hezbollah agents 
smuggling to finance their bases in Lebanon and elsewhere. The 
United States is working with the governments of the bordering 
countries in the three-plus-one arrangement where we are trying 
to halt the smuggling and the possibility of terror financing. I have 
no information about any active and operative terrorist cells in the 
region, but we must continue our vigilant monitoring. While I ap-
preciate Brazilian cooperation in the tri-border region and on other 
issues, I am concerned about President Lula’s diplomatic outreach 
to Iranian President Ahmadinejad. 

Immediately after this summer’s flawed and stolen Iranian elec-
tion, President Lula said he saw nothing wrong with the election 
and proceeded to invite Ahmadinejad to Brazil. It is my under-
standing that this visit will take place in November. When Ven-
ezuela expands its relations with Iran, I may not like it, but I chalk 
it up to President Chavez and his altered sense of the world. When 
Brazil expands its ties to Iran just as the world is trying to deal 
with the secretive Iranian nuclear program, I am frankly left bewil-
dered. Brazil is a rapidly modernizing country which wants to join 
the U.N. Security Council and be a world leader. 

I truly hope Brazil reaches that point. Expanding ties to 
Ahmadinejad who denies the Holocaust and calls for the destruc-
tion of another nation’s state, Israel, is not the way to get there. 
In the future, I think we have to expand our dialogue with Brazil 
on the dangerous role of Iran and encourage our friends in Brasilia 
to reconsider their ties with Tehran. So, in the end I am left with 
two questions: 1. What do Latin American countries hope to get out 
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of their relationships with Iran; and 2. What should we in the 
United States do about it? As to the first question, some seek 
money and investment, but we must remember with investment 
comes influence and I have serious concerns about expanded Ira-
nian influence in the region. 

As for the second question, we must increase our diplomatic en-
gagement to better explain our views. I have long been concerned 
that during the previous administration we did not pay enough at-
tention to Latin America and the Caribbean and this was at our 
own peril. So who came to fill the gap? Iran. I think the Obama 
administration is today effectively reengaging in Latin America 
and hopefully will be able to describe our approach in a way that 
the region will more readily hear. In some ways, we have tarred 
our own hands. We still do not have an Assistant Secretary of 
State for the Western Hemisphere or an ambassador to Brazil be-
cause both names are facing a hold by Senator DeMint. 

Iran is making inroads into countries in the region and 
Ahmadinejad about to travel to Brazil, I hope that Senator DeMint 
rethinks his position and lifts these holds so we can more effec-
tively engage our partners on the dangers of Iran and on the myr-
iad of issues which confront the hemisphere. Thank you. With that, 
I would like to call on Mr. McCaul. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Engel follows:]
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Mr. MCCAUL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate this joint 
hearing and the importance of it. In the interest of time, I will take 
a pass so we can move on and hear the testimony of the witnesses. 
Thank you. 

Mr. ENGEL. Okay. Ms. Watson? Pass. Mr. Fortenberry? 
Mr. FORTENBERRY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to fore-

go an opening statement as well. 
Mr. ENGEL. Mr. Scott? 
Mr. SCOTT Mr. Chairman, I will forego an opening statement. 

Thank you. 
Mr. ENGEL. Okay. Mr. Green? 
Mr. GREEN. Mr. Chairman, it seems like we are on a role. I will 

forego a statement and ask a statement be placed into the record. 
Mr. ENGEL. Okay. Finally, Mr. Klein. I don’t want you to be in-

timidated, Mr. Klein. 
Mr. KLEIN. I am not going to be intimidated. I come from south 

Florida. I am not going to be intimidated on something like this. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be brief. I want to thank you 
again for holding the hearing. I thank my friend Mr. Mack. He and 
I have been working together on resolutions and dealing with some 
of the threats from Venezuela and the relationships that seem to 
be developing with President Ahmadinejad. Obviously, we are all 
very concerned about the issues that have been developing in this 
region, and particularly with President Ahmadinejad planning on 
being in the region visiting Brazil, Venezuela having pledged oil 
and refined petroleum to Iran, the district attorney of New York 
stating that there are certain banking relationships that obviously 
have to be examined. 

We need to obviously develop a comprehensive policy. At the 
same time, the United States continued to by significant amounts 
of oil from Venezuela. So I think there needs to be some reconcili-
ation, but I think what our panel can do for us today is give us 
your perspective so we can understand how to best approach this. 
I thank the chairman. 

Mr. ENGEL. Well, thank you. Well put, Mr. Klein. I am now 
pleased to introduce our distinguished private witnesses. Eric 
Farnsworth is vice president of the Council of the Americas and is 
no stranger to my subcommittee having given excellent testimony 
many times previously. Dina Siegel Vann is director of the Latino 
and Latin American Institute of the American Jewish Committee. 
She does great work, and I rely on Dina a lot. Douglas Farah is 
senior fellow for financial investigations and transparency at the 
International Assessment and Strategy Center. Welcome. 

Mohsen Milani is a professor and chair of the Department of 
Government & International Affairs at the University of South 
Florida. Welcome. Last, but not least, Norman Bailey is a con-
sulting economist at the Potomac Federation. Dr. Bailey previously 
testified at our Western Hemisphere Subcommittee hearing on 
Venezuela in July 2008. Welcome back. I thank all of you, and we 
will start with Mr. Farnsworth. Let me say, as I always do, that 
you have 5 minutes each. Could you please, it would be helpful if 
you could summarize your testimony and we could enter your ac-
tual statements into the record in addition to your testimony. Mr. 
Farnsworth? 
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STATEMENT OF MR. ERIC FARNSWORTH, VICE PRESIDENT, 
COUNCIL OF THE AMERICAS 

Mr. FARNSWORTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for 
your generous comments. Good afternoon to you and to the mem-
bers of the subcommittees. If I can, I would like to give you the bot-
tom line first. Despite worrisome trends, we are dealing with im-
perfect information regarding the intentions of the Iranian regime 
in the Americas, and therefore, in my estimation, the ultimate im-
plications for regional security, democracy and development prior-
ities are not entirely clear. What is clear is this: Nations that dis-
respect democratic principles in the Americas tend also to be na-
tions that offer aid and comfort to global actors who reject the 
norms of the international system, ungoverned regions within 
countries offer permissive environments for mischief making, and 
a weak inter-American system offers little in terms of the ability 
to counterbalance extralegal or threatening acts. 

As the ongoing crisis in Honduras shows, the first priority of the 
hemisphere must therefore be to strengthen democracy and the in-
stitutions of democratic governance. Although a flurry of think 
tank reports for the new administration ignored this central point, 
this is not a theoretical academic exercise. Democracy must be pa-
tiently nurtured and reinforced as a priority. It is a fundamental 
national security concern of the United States because healthy de-
mocracies in Latin America and the Caribbean make better part-
ners to advance a common agenda consistent with broader U.S. na-
tional interests. 

On the other hand, countries where democracy is weak, where 
the institutions of the state are ineffective or where democratically 
elected leaders have in fact curtailed democratic institutions for 
their own purposes have proven time and again to be the most like-
ly portals through which unhelpful influences, such as Iran, are in-
troduced into the region. Of course, each nation of the Americas is 
a sovereign, independent state. Each nation has the right to main-
tain relations with whomever they wish, subject to prevailing inter-
national law and practice. It is truly unfortunate, however, that 
any nation of the Americas would go out of its way to intensify 
state to state relations with Iran, a regime that has been repeat-
edly identified as a state sponsor of terror, as has already been 
mentioned, which has been directly implicated in the only examples 
of extra regional terrorist acts in the Americas other than 9/11, and 
which is in violation of numerous U.N. resolutions. 

In this regard, Venezuela’s well-known efforts to midwife Iran’s 
entry into the Americas through reciprocal leaders’ visits, trade 
and commercial agreements, including air links, potential sanctions 
busting, and friendly votes in bodies such as the International 
Atomic Energy Agency, are at best polarizing and counter-
productive in the hemispheric context. Most recently, in fact, Mr. 
Chairman, you referred to the Morgenthau report, and that also 
provided some important information in terms of the Iranian/Ven-
ezuelan links on the financial side. 

At the same time, when the list of hemispheric priorities includes 
economic recovery from deep global recession, job creation to eradi-
cate poverty, reducing a comparative education deficit, among 
many other things, it makes little obvious sense for leaders like 
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those in Bolivia, Ecuador and Nicaragua to take actions to under-
mine the very cooperation that they need, and claim to want, from 
the United States. For Iran, the benefits of closer relations in the 
Americas are not in doubt. Iran is able to build commercial rela-
tions with other parts of the world, especially in agriculture, the re-
gime is able to exchange information and technology, particularly 
on energy, and gain access to raw materials, which may include 
uranium. 

By developing close regional ties, Iran also has the ability to leap 
frog its international isolation, potentially evading sanctions, as 
has been discussed. The regime is also able to build international 
coalitions in support of its domestic activities, including potential 
development of nuclear weapons. By expanding its diplomatic rep-
resentation, Iran has enhanced its intelligence capabilities while 
outreaching, should it choose to do so, to nonstate actors and affin-
ity organizations which may be working to raise funds through 
drug trafficking and other means in the Western Hemisphere for 
certain activities in the Middle East or which may be building their 
own extra legal capabilities in the Americas. 

With this in mind, the pending visit of Iran’s President to Brazil 
next month is of potential concern because Brazil’s engagement 
with Iran will give a political boost to the Ahmadinejad regime, 
even as the international community seeks in Vienna to find a so-
lution to the nuclear nonproliferation dilemma. To the extent the 
visit does go ahead, one would hope that the Brazilians would use 
the opportunity to reaffirm that the Western Hemisphere is no 
place for Iranian meddling and would seek to use their access and 
emerging hemispheric leadership role for the purpose of vocally 
supporting international nonproliferation efforts. 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciated your comments about the pending 
nomination of Tom Shannon as well. I think it is important to have 
an active Ambassador in Brazil to make exactly this point. More 
broadly, these are issues that should be watched carefully. In other 
words, Iran’s engagement in the Americas. For the United States, 
several actions are appropriate. We should be wary, we should be 
watchful and we should be prepared to act in concert with the 
international community, particularly on the law enforcement side. 
We should not act on incomplete information unnecessarily, nor 
take steps precipitously. 

We must continue to understand better the true nature of the 
threat and pursue actions with others, as may be appropriate. Sec-
ond, we should continue to emphasize the hemispheric growth 
agenda, including trade and investment expansion, which has al-
ready been mentioned, and the rule of law, which will help build 
strong and expanding middle classes and reinforce just, trans-
parent societies that are less prone to authoritarian manipulations 
from elected leaders of any ideology or stripe. Finally, I would re-
turn to where I began. In testimony before the Western Hemi-
sphere Subcommittee earlier this year I said that despite our ef-
forts to build democracy elsewhere around the world the United 
States cannot be complacent about such matters closer to home. 

Honduras subsequently proved the point I was trying to make. 
Democracy offers no guarantees, but we stand a much better 
chance of achieving our strategic goals in the hemisphere, including 
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a peaceful, growing, vibrant region that works in tandem with us 
to address issues of common concern and rejects outside meddling 
from Iran and others, if democratic institutions in the Americas are 
strong. Thank you again, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Farnsworth follows:]
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you very much, Mr. Farnsworth. Ms. Siegel 
Vann? 

STATEMENT OF MS. DINA SIEGEL VANN, DIRECTOR, LATINO 
AND LATIN AMERICAN INSTITUTE, AMERICAN JEWISH COM-
MITTEE 

Ms. SIEGEL VANN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity 
to share with you and with the members of the three convening 
subcommittees a summarized version of our prepared statement on 
the many reasons our organization has been following with growing 
concern the increase of Iran’s presence and influence in the West-
ern Hemisphere. In fact, AJC brought this issue to light in 2005 
when Venezuela and Iran made a strategic decision to expand their 
economic and political relations, which date back to the creation of 
OPEC in 1964. Since then, Venezuela has become the gateway to 
heightened cooperation between Iran and other countries within 
and outside the former’s sphere of influence. 

This seems to have had an impact on the level and intensity of 
anti-Semitic expressions, on bilateral relations with Israel and on 
the quality of the relationship between local Jewish and Arab com-
munities. As we continue to travel throughout the region and raise 
the issue with Latin American government officials, leaders of Jew-
ish communities and representatives of civil society as a whole, we 
have found that growing concern for this trend is shared by many. 
Some of Iran’s main goals and activities in the region became quite 
evident as early as the 1990s. As has been already pointed out, 
Iran and Hezbollah are thought to be complicit in the bombings of 
the Israeli embassy in Buenos Aires in 1992 and AMIA in 1994 
which resulted in 115 deaths and more than 500 injuries. 

Just last July 18 we commemorated the 15th anniversary of the 
1994 bombing, the worst anti-Semitic attack since the Second 
World War, and an atrocity labeled as a crime against humanity 
by the Argentine justice system. As Tehran attempts to expand its 
influence in our hemisphere, it is important to understand that 
today, as yesterday, the so-called moderates in Iran’s ruling circles 
have been directly involved in exporting terrorism and massacring 
innocents. Although diversification of bilateral and regional rela-
tions is the sine qua non for countries intent on being perceived as 
global players, the alliances struck in the last few years by many 
Latin American countries with Iran could be viewed as somewhat 
problematic. 

This derives from Iran’s confrontational attitude toward the 
United States and Israel and its apparent attempt to take advan-
tage of democratic rule, competitiveness and a generalized climate 
of freedom to advance its agenda. All this comes as it is increas-
ingly clear that a healthy hemisphere depends on nourishing a 
sense of partnership and connectedness among all its nations to en-
sure regional stability. At his June confirmation hearing, the head 
of the U.S. Southern Command, General Douglas Fraser, re-
affirmed his predecessor’s concerns about ‘‘Iran’s meddling in Latin 
America.’’ General Fraser also underscored that ‘‘the real concern 
is not a nation to nation interaction,’’ but rather ‘‘the connection 
that Iran has with extremist organizations like Hamas and 
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Hezbollah and the potential risk that that could bring to the re-
gion.’’

With the backing of Venezuela, Iran has pursued a proactive pol-
icy of outreach to other countries in Latin America, exploiting anti-
American sentiment and offering sorely needed funding. Since the 
election of President Ahmadinejad in 2005, the first election, Iran 
has inaugurated, reestablished and increased its diplomatic rep-
resentation in 10 nations. Against this backdrop, many of Latin 
America’s 450,000 Jews are feeling quite vulnerable. Of particular 
concern is the situation of communities in countries, such as Ven-
ezuela, that maintain intense bilateral contact with Iran. 

The use of anti-Semitism as a political tool and virulent anti-
Jewish, anti-Zionist expressions in the official media, particularly 
during the 2006 Lebanon War and the 2008 Gaza operation, seem 
to have been the result of this alliance. Pronouncements from 
Presidents Chavez and Morales and other government officials de-
nouncing Israel as genocidal and racist culminated in the severing 
of relations with the Jewish state after six decades of warm and 
constructive bilateral ties. This worrisome trend persisted during 
President Chavez’ recent trip to Libya, Syria and Iran. 

There have been several incidents of violence against community 
institutions, the most recent in February, 2009, against the Tiferet 
Israel Synagogue in Caracas. Strained relations, and even con-
frontation, between members of local Arab and Jewish communities 
are another disturbing development and contribute to the frac-
turing of society as a whole. This is the result of virulent anti-Zion-
ist rhetoric and media campaigns that reflect a concerted attempt 
to import political conflicts alien to the region. Witness what just 
happened last month in Honduras. Anti-Semitism totally unrelated 
to the complex political impasse in the country was utilized in the 
same way it has been done lately in Venezuela, to scapegoat and 
to delegitimize. 

Although a direct cause/effect relationship cannot be proven, it is 
most probable that the development of close personal relationships 
and shared world views and agendas, including President 
Ahmadinejad’s stated desire to destroy the Jewish state, have had 
an impact on the state of affairs in the region. In this context, we 
are deeply concerned that despite President Lula’s best intentions, 
the programmed visit of the Iranian leader to Brazil on November 
23 will be perceived by many as a gesture of support for his ex-
treme positions. Three years ago AGC first published a briefing re-
cording a trend that had escaped most of the region’s observers. 

Today, although the topic is more commonly discussed, evident 
threats are being ignored or minimized. The mere establishment of 
relations between sovereign nations does not in itself constitute 
cause for concern. Nevertheless, the assault on AMIA is a tragic 
and compelling reminder of the potential dangers posed by Iran 
and its allies to the security and well-being of the Americas. Unfor-
tunately, many countries have chosen to marginalize this event as 
they seek expanded commercial and diplomatic ties. Indeed, re-
gional and international double talk has blocked the Argentine 
Government’s efforts to extradite and punish those who master-
minded the attack, including members of Iran’s current ruling cir-
cle. 
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The generalized perception by some governments that the AMIA 
attack is far off in time and disconnected from their own reality 
has provided the necessary conditions for the expansion of Iranian 
influence and activities. Its growing presence could certainly have 
strong implications for democracy and security in the region. The 
growing strategic relationship established between countries in the 
Western Hemisphere and Iran deserves our attention and concern. 
Concerted and decisive action is needed to closely monitor the ac-
tivity of Iran and the groups it subsidizes to correctly assess their 
potential for mischief and to establish mechanisms to prevent po-
tentially dangerous scenarios. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. 

[The prepared statement of Ms. Siegel Vann follows:]
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Ms. Siegel Vann. Mr. Farah? 

STATEMENT OF MR. DOUGLAS FARAH, SENIOR FELLOW, FI-
NANCIAL INVESTIGATIONS AND TRANSPARENCY, INTER-
NATIONAL ASSESSMENT AND STRATEGY CENTER 

Mr. FARAH. Well, thank you very much for the opportunity to be 
here to discuss the issue of Iran in Latin America. I think that the 
growing influence of Iran is a significant threat to the United 
States and an underreported part of the equation that is driving 
instability and an uncertainty in Latin America from the crisis in 
Honduras to the rapidly closing space for democratic freedoms in 
Venezuela, Bolivia, Ecuador, Nicaragua and elsewhere where the 
Bolivarian revolution has gained a foothold. There is broad agree-
ment that Iran is expanding ties with Venezuela forged by the per-
sonal friendships between Presidents Ahmadinejad and Chavez, re-
spectively; anchor the relationship with Ecuador’s Rafael Correa 
and Bolivia’s Evo Morales. 

Iran’s relationship with Nicaragua is slightly different given 
President Daniel Ortega’s longstanding personal relationship with 
the Iranian revolutionary leaders dating back to his first term as 
President from 1979 to 1990. A second point of general agreement 
is that Iran, facing international sanctions because of its nontrans-
parent nuclear program, is primarily seeking political support and 
leverage against the United States rather than true deep economic 
relationships in Latin America. The exceptions are ventures related 
to strategic minerals and hydrocarbon. 

A final and most important point of agreement is that the pri-
mary and sole real point of convergence between Ahmadinejad and 
Chavez in forging their relationship is their openly declared hos-
tility toward the United States and its allies, particularly Israel. 
The leaders make a central point of publicly linking the Bolivarian 
and Iranian revolutions. This common desire to build an alter-
native power structure free of the perceived dominance of the em-
pire, as these leaders call the United States, is the only real reason 
that a populist and self-described revolutionary, socially and 
staunchly secular government in Latin America would make com-
mon cause of a reactionary theocratic Islamist regime thousands of 
miles away. 

Trade relations between Latin America and Iran are still mini-
mal, particularly when compared to Latin America’s commercial 
ties to the United States. There is no shared history or religious 
heritage, and virtually no cultural bonds or linguistic bonds. The 
only shared platform is the deep dislike for a common enemy, and 
that is the only thing that can explain this otherwise improbable 
alliance. Manhattan district attorney Robert Morgenthau, as has 
been mentioned, last week talked about the investigations ongoing 
in his office into Iranian front companies in banks in Latin Amer-
ica. I want to focus on a series of these types of relationships that 
highlight this murky and nontransparent web in Latin America. 

For some time it has been known that the Banco Internacional 
de Desarrollo, known as BID, established in Caracas in September, 
2007, under highly unusual circumstances is wholly owned by Ira-
nian financial interests. The Toseyeh Saderat Iran Bank owns all 
the shares and all seven directors are Iranian citizens, yet, the BID 
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is registered as a Venezuelan entity. The Saderat bank group was 
sanctioned by the U.S. Treasury, OFAC and the United Nations as 
a financial vehicle for the Government of Iran to fund Hezbollah, 
Hamas and other terrorist groups and evade international sanc-
tions. The BID itself was sanctioned by OFAC in October, 2008, for 
its links to the Export Development Bank of Iran. 

The Export Development Bank was also sanctioned for providing 
financial support to Iran’s ministry of defense and armed forces lo-
gistics, yet, the Ecuadorian newspaper Loja last month revealed 
that in December, 2008, the Central Bank of Ecuador and the Ex-
port Development Bank of Iran signed a protocol of cooperation in 
which the Export Bank agreed to extend credit facilities of up to 
$120 million to help stimulate exports and imports between the 
two countries. The document commits the nations to find ways for 
the two countries to ‘‘expand their mutual banking relations.’’

Article VI of the protocol states that the Export Bank of Iran 
manifests its readiness to establish a branch of the Banco 
Internacional de Desarrollo, BID, in the Republic of Ecuador and 
the Central Bank of Ecuador will pave the way for this act. Two 
things stand out in this protocol. The first is the total amount of 
exports and imports between Ecuador and Iran over the past 2 
years has been less than $1 million. A credit line of $100 million 
is not proportionate to any actual commercial activity. The second 
thing is the Export Development Bank, as an Iranian bank, is of-
fering to open a branch of the BID in Ecuador, confirming that the 
BID is in fact an Iranian bank rather than a Venezuelan institute. 

The concerns about these other unusual activities cloaked in offi-
cial secrecy would be more easily dismissed if not for a long-
standing and complex web of relationships between state and 
nonstate actors that carry across Iran’s relationships with its Latin 
American allies. Iran is the primary sponsor of Hezbollah, a ter-
rorist organization that has carried out numerous attacks against 
American citizens, as well as in Argentina. Iran, in turn, has a cor-
dial relationship with Chavez, who, in turn, has developed a deep 
relationship with the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia, or 
the FARC, in neighboring Colombia. 

Another prominent regional player, Daniel Ortega in Nicaragua, 
has maintained a close relationship with both the FARC and 
Hezbollah for more than two decades. The common denominators 
among the state protagonists are a strongly anti-U.S. platform and 
a sponsorship of nonstate armed groups operating outside their na-
tional borders. It is therefore necessary to ask whether nonstate ac-
tors protected by their state sponsors will themselves form alli-
ances and further threaten the stability of the region, as well as 
the security of the United States. 

Of primary concern is the possible Hezbollah/FARC alliance cen-
tered on the training of armed groups and drug trafficking. Given 
Iran’s ties to Hezbollah and Venezuela and Venezuela’s ties to Iran 
and the FARC, and the FARC’s history of building alliances with 
other armed groups, and the already existing presence of Hezbollah 
and Hamas and other Islamist groups on the ground in Latin 
America, it would be imprudent to dismiss this alignment as an an-
noyance. It is, instead, I believe, a direct and growing threat to the 
United States and Latin America. Thank you. 
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Farah follows:]
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Mr. Farah. Dr. Milani? 

STATEMENT OF MOHSEN M. MILANI, PH.D., PROFESSOR AND 
CHAIR, DEPARTMENT OF GOVERNMENT & INTERNATIONAL 
AFFAIRS, UNIVERSITY OF SOUTH FLORIDA 

Mr. MILANI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am honored to appear 
before you today. There are three key questions about Iran’s rela-
tionship with Venezuela. What is the nature of their relationship? 
Can their axis of unity blossom into a strategic alliance between 
the two? And does this unity pose a national security threat to the 
United States? 

The defining feature of this relationship is political cooperation, 
followed by cooperation in the oil and gas industries. Economic and 
military issues are peripheral to this relationship. 

The two countries each view the U.S. as a threat to their own 
survival and believe that they will be more able to defend them-
selves, expand their power through a united front and push the 
world toward a multipolar order. 

Isolated, the two countries support each other. Examples include 
Venezuela’s support for Iran’s nuclear program and Iran’s con-
demnation of the failed coup d’etat against President Chavez in 
2002. President Chavez was also one of the first leaders to con-
gratulate Ahmadinejad after the disputed election in June 2009. 

Today, the legitimacy of both governments has been questioned 
by a significant portion of the population and they are rather iso-
lated. For Ahmadinejad and Chavez, therefore, having an impor-
tant ally might be as much about domestic politics as about inter-
national relations. 

Ultimately, oil is what unites these two countries. They seek to 
increase price by lowering production, intend to use Euros instead 
of dollars in their transaction, and have joined the Gas Exporting 
Countries Forum that Iran and Russia formed in 2001. They have 
recently agreed to invest some $700 million in others energy sector. 
Iran reportedly will import up to 20,000 barrels of gasoline daily 
from Venezuela in case of new sanctions against Iran. They also 
plan to build a refinery in Syria. 

The volume of trade and commerce is limited but growing. The 
two countries have established a joint production company to man-
ufacture tractors. Iran is building 2,500 housing units, as well as 
a variety of other factories, in Venezuela. 

Iran, however, represents less than 1 percent of Venezuela’s total 
export to the world and is not even among the top 13 trading part-
ners with Venezuela, and Venezuela is not even among the top 20 
countries that trade with Iran. 

In April, 2009, the two countries officially established a bank 
with an initial contribution of $100 million each. The bank could 
obviously become a convenient channel for Iran to bypass U.S. 
sanctions. 

The military cooperation between the two governments is grow-
ing. Venezuela seems to be anxious to learn from Iran’s advanced 
strategies of asymmetrical warfare. Asymmetrical warfare could be-
come useful to Venezuela in case of its conflict with its neighbors. 

Regarding terrorism—an area beyond my expertise—although 
the Economist conclude that ‘‘there is no firm evidence of a con-
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tinuing and active Iranian inspired terrorist presence in the re-
gion,’’ there are experts who believe otherwise. Iran is unlikely to 
use Venezuelan soil to embark on any terrorist activities which 
would make its most important ally in the region vulnerable to al-
legations of sponsoring terrorism. There are other countries that 
Iran could use. 

Clearly, Iran has made a strategic decision to slowly find its way 
into Latin America. This is part of Iran’s policy to find ways to neu-
tralize the United States policy of containing Iran, bypass U.S. 
sanctions, and, most importantly, develop retaliatory capabilities 
against the United States should Iran be attacked. Although there 
are no confirmed reports that Iran has developed any infrastruc-
ture in Venezuela to allow it to retaliate against the United States, 
still Washington must be concerned. 

Can this political unity blossom into a full strategic alliance? The 
probability is very low. The two countries seem to have recognized 
that the U.S. will not tolerate such an alliance and will react force-
fully if needed. Venezuela is not among the top foreign policy prior-
ities of Iran, and Iran does not seem to be Venezuela’s top priority. 

Finally, does this relationship pose national security threat to 
the U.S.? Thus far, I would argue the relationship between Iran 
and Venezuela has been more of an irritant and nuisance to the 
United States, but this nascent alliance has the real potential to 
become a low level threat, and therefore, it warrants close watch-
ing and diligent monitoring. Thank you. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Milani follows:]
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Dr. Milani. Dr. Bailey? Dr. Bailey, could 
you push your button? I don’t think it is on. 

STATEMENT OF NORMAN A. BAILEY, PH.D., CONSULTING 
ECONOMIST, THE POTOMAC FOUNDATION 

Mr. BAILEY. I wish to thank the chairmen of the three sub-
committees and the members of the committees for this invitation. 
I have the advantage of coming last so that I will try not to repeat 
what has already been said by other witnesses, as well as by the 
members who gave their opening remarks. 

The activities of Iran in the Western Hemisphere have been 
made possible thanks to the essential collaboration of President 
Chavez of Venezuela providing Iran an operational base from 
which to expand its influence and operations throughout the con-
tinent. Many, if not most, of these activities and installations are 
designed to facilitate and provide cover for illegal and subversive 
endeavors that not only involve the Iranian Government, but also 
terrorist organizations such as Hamas, Hezbollah, Islamic Jihad, 
the Colombian FARC and ELN and drug cartels from Colombia, 
Mexico and elsewhere. 

The financial aspects of the penetration of Iran in Venezuela and 
elsewhere in the hemisphere have already been outlined and this 
gives, of course, Iran the ability to use the Venezuelan banking sys-
tem to evade financial sanctions declared by the United States, the 
European Union and the United Nations. The Treasury Depart-
ment has sanctioned the Iranian banks and various individuals but 
so far has not sanctioned any Venezuelan bank. This is odd be-
cause Iran makes extensive use of the Venezuelan banking system, 
especially Banesco, including Banesco Panama, Banco Occidental 
de Descuento, Banco Caroni and Banco Guyana. The availability of 
these financial institutions for Iranian use is advantageous to Iran 
for obvious reasons. 

In the industrial and mining area, the Iranians have acquired so-
called industrial installations throughout Venezuelan territory, in-
cluding a tractor factory in Bolivar State, a cement plant in 
Monagas, a car assembly plant in Aragua and a bicycle factory in 
Cojedes. Some of these installations in reality are used primarily 
as warehouses for the storage of illegal drugs, weapons and other 
items useful to them and their terrorist clients. In addition, the Is-
lamic Republic bought a gold mine in Bolivar which indeed pro-
duces gold, but also produces uranium. Recently, Venezuela signed 
agreements with Iran and Russia for the transfer of nuclear tech-
nology. 

The weekly flights between Caracas, Damascus and Tehran have 
been mentioned several times. Additionally, however, Iran and 
Venezuela have formed a joint shipping line, the IRISL Group. On 
December 30, 2008, Turkish authorities intercepted 22 containers 
marked ‘‘tractor parts’’ in the Port of Mersin that in fact contained 
materials for making bombs and weapons bound from Iran to Ven-
ezuela. IRISL has now been blacklisted by the U.S. Government. 

Iranian technical assistance has been provided to Venezuela in 
the areas of defense, intelligence, energy, security and industry. 
Iran has agreed to build an explosives plant in Carabobo state and 
produces weapons in the so-called tractor plant in Bolivar. Tech-
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nical assistance, as we have seen, will now be granted to Venezuela 
by Iran in the area of nuclear power and for the purpose of finding 
and efficiently mining uranium deposits. I might add, recently a 
delegation of Iranians went to Bolivia for the same purpose. 

Iranian participation in drug trafficking through Venezuela to 
Central America, Mexico, the United States, Caribbean and West 
Africa and Europe is extensive and the proceeds are used to fi-
nance further penetration of Iranian interests in the region, as well 
as to fund the terrorist organizations mentioned above. 

Ocean-going tuna boats purchased in Ecuador and refitted in a 
shipyard in Panama which was bought by a private sector ally of 
Chavez are now used to transport cocaine across the Atlantic. This 
is perfect because it has tuna on top and cocaine below, and the 
smell of the tuna masks the cocaine. The so-called cement plant 
packages cocaine in bags marked cement and are taken by the tuna 
boats across the Atlantic to West Africa, and from there, trans-
shipped to Europe. Other routes through Venezuela to Santo Do-
mingo head to the Gulf Coast, and to the U.S. west coast and Flor-
ida. Cocaine is also flown or shipped in boats through Central 
America, particularly Honduras and Guatemala into Mexico, and 
from there, to the United States. Protection of the drug trade by 
the Venezuelan National Guard is notorious. In summary, Iran 
over the past several years has built up an extensive network of 
facilities throughout the region concentrated in Venezuela, Ecua-
dor, Bolivia, Central America and Panama, and involved with the 
financing of terrorist organizations, drug trafficking, weapons 
smuggling, money laundering and the provision of chemical precur-
sors to the Colombian drug cartels. It is becoming increasingly 
clear that one of the principal motivations of all this activity is to 
be able to retaliate against the United Stats if it is attacked, par-
ticularly through damaging the Venezuelan oil facilities and block-
ing the Panama Canal. 

In short, the Iranian penetration into the Western Hemisphere 
indeed is a security threat to the United States and the rest of the 
hemisphere. The United States and other governments should im-
plement immediate action to confront this threat, including action 
against Venezuelan financial institutions, patrolling the mouth of 
the Orinoco River, actively monitoring Iranian activities in Panama 
and throughout the hemisphere while denouncing the activities 
outlined above in hemispheric and international fora. District at-
torney Morgenthau has it right. When will the rest of the govern-
ment, other than the Treasury, come along, not to mention the rest 
of the hemisphere? Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bailey follows:]
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Mr. ENGEL. Thank you very much. Let me start with the ques-
tioning. I know that prior to World War II, Hitler and Stalin had 
a pact and they both invaded Poland. We have found that in the 
past marriages of convenience have been made. The relationship 
between a conservative, theocratic government, like Iran, and a 
number of secular leftist governments in Latin America seems 
rather unnatural to me. Forced, unlikely to appeal to citizens of 
those countries. Can someone describe the public perception of Iran 
in countries where the ties are the closest, such as Venezuela, 
Nicaragua and Bolivia? To what extent has there been any discord 
between the idealogy of Iran’s conservative, theocratic government 
and that of secular Latin American governments, like Venezuela 
and Bolivia? How do moderate leftist leaning governments, like 
Chile and Brazil, view Iran’s overtures toward Latin America? Any-
one want to take a stab at that? 

Mr. FARAH. I have just spent some time in Ecuador and in Bo-
livia and I think that most people are fairly oblivious to the Ira-
nian presence there. The tractor factory that is supposed to be roll-
ing out these tractors is actually rolling out about five or six a 
month that arrive there and sell for far more than other tractors 
that actually function, so it is not much of a boon for the people 
there. There is a cheese and milk factory on the Altiplano that is 
also largely nonproductive. So I don’t think that there is a great 
deal of connectivity with the people in the regions, but I do think 
there is a great deal of concern in the banking sectors of Bolivia, 
and Ecuador and elsewhere of what the Iranians are doing there 
and the constant Venezuelan accompanying of Iranian officials to 
meetings, and the recruiting of young people, as I outline in my 
written testimony, for training in Iran I think is one of the other 
things that has caused a great deal of concern, particularly in Bo-
livia, Venezuela, Ecuador and from the Communist party of the 
FMLN in El Salvador. 

They have been taking cadres of students and government work-
ers over to Iran for training for 30–90 days in counterintelligence, 
crowd control, a whole series of things. So I think there is among 
the people who are in the political elites or in these political circles 
a great deal of concern. I think in the strata below that there is 
not much known about it and it is viewed as one of the other sort 
of ongoing multicircus things that President Chavez and others do 
to keep people distracted. I think in the people who actually work 
in the regions, in the areas where Iran is most active, there is a 
great deal of concern about that. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Dr. Milani? 
Mr. MILANI. To answer your excellent question, I can think of 

three major areas where the two countries have been ideologically 
pushed together. One is the incredible similarities between Chris-
tian liberation theology and radical Shiaism. A number of scholars 
have written about the commonalities between the two, and that 
is why the two countries can form a united front. Second, both Mr. 
Ahmadinejad and Mr. Chavez are populists and believe in the 
same kind of ‘‘model of resistance’’ against the U.S. In fact, if you 
study the writings by Chavez and others about the so-called U.S. 
imperialism, they have remarkable similarities to what Khomeini 
used to say, the ‘‘Great Satan.’’ I think, finally, the most important 
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one is a practical reason: The enemy of my enemy is my friend. The 
two countries see in the United States a great threat, and there-
fore, they have formed a united front. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Let me ask one other question. We have 
heard a lot of mention of terrorist groups, like Hezbollah or Hamas. 
We have reports that Hezbollah conducts fundraising in Latin 
America, along with other activities. In March of this year in con-
gressional testimony, Admiral Stavridis, then Commander of the 
U.S. Southern Command, or SOUTHCOM, noted that two U.S. 
antidrug operations in 2008 targeted Hezbollah connected drug 
trafficking in Colombia and the tri-border region of Argentina, 
Brazil and Paraguay. Separately, in April 2009, police in Curacao 
in the Netherlands, Antilles, arrested 17 people for alleged involve-
ment in a drug trafficking wing with connections to Hezbollah. 

How would you characterize Hezbollah’s role in drug trafficking 
in the region in relation to its financing? What is the extent of 
Hezbollah’s financial network in Latin America? How important is 
such financing to Hezbollah? What types of infrastructure does 
Hezbollah have in Latin America and the Caribbean, and where is 
it? Is it the tri-border area of Argentina, Brazil and Paraguay? Is 
that the main nexus of Hezbollah activities? Or are there other 
areas of concern in the region? Want to try that? 

Mr. BAILEY. Well, yes, both Hamas, Hezbollah and other terrorist 
organizations such as Islamic Jihad raise money, and have been 
doing so, for many, many years in the tri-border area, and they 
continue to do so. Another major center for this activity is the is-
land of Margarita off the coast of Venezuela where the Islamic Cul-
tural Center which has 4-feet thick concrete walls and armed 
guards and is notoriously lacking in art exhibits and musical pro-
grams is a major center of these kinds of activities. It is not only 
drug trafficking, although that is a major source of financing, it is 
also extortion, and kidnapping and other activities of this kind. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Mr. Farnsworth, did you have your hand 
up? No? 

Mr. FARNSWORTH. Well, I would simply reaffirm what Dr. Bailey 
said and add that the tri-border area has traditionally been defined 
as a lawless region of the world, and so, frankly, a lot of bad things 
go on in there. Having said that, it clearly is an area where 
Hezbollah has been active in terms of financing some of their oper-
ations. I think the key question is, what is that money to be used 
for? I think that it goes to my oral testimony about the intentions 
of the Iranian regime and the affinity organizations that it sup-
ports. The question is, is that money channeled back to the Middle 
East to be utilized for activities in the Middle East region or is it 
designed to be used for activities in Latin America itself to expand 
perhaps the Iranian revolution into the Latin American frame-
work? That is the question I think that remains undefined. 

To go the question that you asked, Mr. Chairman, about are 
these activities expanding, I think the answer to that is yes be-
cause we are seeing now Hezbollah engagement in drug trafficking, 
as Admiral Stavridis said, we are seeing engagement in other ac-
tivities that frankly didn’t exist in the past, and so it is always a 
little bit dangerous to predict the future, but based on trends, one 
could anticipate that this behavior will increase. Even if that 
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money is designed to return to the Middle East, if you will, none-
theless, the lawless activities that are going on to engage in that 
fundraising are disruptive, and, in fact, destructive to much of 
Latin America, and drug trafficking is a perfect example, as well 
as to the United States. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Well, let me ask my last question to Ms. 
Siegel Vann because this tracks some of your testimony, Ms. Siegel 
Vann. As you mentioned, there has been an uptick in the number 
of anti-Semitic acts in Venezuela. You mentioned the thrashing of 
a synagogue by hooligans, which I think was more than just hooli-
gans. There have also been police raids on a Jewish center in Cara-
cas in 2004 and 2007. The State Department’s annual human 
rights report indicates that incidents and attacks against Jewish 
institutions have become more frequent in Venezuela. So let me 
ask you, to what extent is the rise of anti-Semitism in Venezuela 
linked to the country’s strengthening its relationship with Iran 
under President Ahmadinejad? That would be Venezuela’s 
strengthening. 

Obviously, Ahmadinejad is known for his anti-Jewish and anti-
Semitic views. Do you see a pattern of increasing anti-Semitism in 
other countries in the region with increasing Iranian engagement, 
such as Nicaragua or Bolivia? Is the anti-Semitic messaging in 
Latin America similar to the anti-Semitic references in Iran? 

Ms. SIEGEL VANN. Mr. Chairman, we haven’t detected an uptik 
in anti-Semitism in other countries other than Venezuela. We have 
seen isolated cases, but we cannot refer it directly to Iran’s involve-
ment in the hemisphere. What we have seen is that in crisis situa-
tions, like the Lebanon war or the crisis in Gaza at the beginning 
of this year, we did see that there was an increase in radical ex-
tremist rhetoric in the media, anti-Semitic/anti-Zionist rhetoric, 
and we can say that that has to do very much with the permissive 
atmosphere that President Chavez has created for this type of dis-
course. 

So even though we cannot see a cause/effect relationship exactly, 
we can say that a new type of discourse is now present in the 
hemisphere where we didn’t have it before. Anti-Semitism in gen-
eral terms has become politically incorrect very much in most of 
Latin America, and as Latin American societies become more 
democratic, more inclusive, Jewish communities have really en-
joyed an atmosphere of tolerance and inclusiveness. We have seen 
that since President Chavez increased its strategic cooperation 
with President Ahmadinejad this type of atmosphere has changed. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Mr. Mack? 
Mr. MACK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to follow-up on the 

chairman’s question. Clearly, I think we agree that there is a 
threat to the Jewish community in Venezuela. Do you think now 
is the time for the United States Congress to speak out against 
anti-Semitism in Venezuela? 

Ms. SIEGEL VANN. I believe at this point we have been in very 
close contact with our partners from the Jewish community in Ven-
ezuela and with other political representatives and members of 
civil society who continually give us an overview of what is going 
on there. The Jewish community now is really living in a situation 
where they don’t know what is going to happen tomorrow. It is a 
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fact that since the attack against the Tiferet Israel Synagogue the 
atmosphere in Venezuela has improved for the community. Attacks 
in the official media have decreased about 70 percent, there is in-
creasing security in Jewish institutions, and there are open chan-
nels of communication with the government, so there has really not 
been any overt attack against the community. 

Having said that, because of the atmosphere that has been cre-
ated, we don’t know when this can change. I don’t know if this is 
the moment really for the U.S. Congress to intervene. I know that 
the U.S. Congress has been very much involved and very much 
concerned about this situation and it is something that the commu-
nity appreciates tremendously, such as we do, but I do believe that 
at this point it is a wait and see situation, but we have to monitor 
and keep our eyes open and have the channels of communication 
open at this point. I really don’t know if this is the moment to 
interfere in a stronger way. 

Mr. MACK. Okay. So the answer was no, you don’t think we 
should do that now. So let me ask you this. What has to happen 
that then would make it the right time? I mean, you know, in these 
issues the question always is what do you wait for? Let me just fin-
ish by saying, you know, we don’t want to look back and say, wow, 
you know, we should have moved in Congress and with one voice 
and spoke out against anti-Semitism in Venezuela. So the question 
is, what has to happen? What is it that has to happen? We have 
already seen such an attack on the Jewish community in Ven-
ezuela. What further has to happen for us to do something? 

Ms. SIEGEL VANN. Well, I think that the message was delivered 
loud and clear during the attack against the synagogue. I think 
that President Chavez understood very well that their type of be-
havior was not correct, and I think that he, or the people who fol-
lowed him, understand that this shouldn’t be their modus operandi. 
I do believe that it is very important to have the cooperation of gov-
ernments in the region which we did have during those times as 
well. 

Mr. ENGEL. If I can just interrupt for a minute. 
Ms. SIEGEL VANN. Yes. 
Mr. ENGEL. I just want to point out that this committee, the For-

eign Affairs Committee, sent a very strongly worded letter to Presi-
dent Chavez signed by 11 Democrats and nine Republicans. It was 
truly a bipartisan letter with strong words in it. I think Mr. Mack’s 
question is a very excellent question, but I do think at times when 
the United States Government speaks out it does have a positive 
effect. I agree with you that the timing has to be right. I am sorry. 
Just wanted to add that. 

Ms. SIEGEL VANN. So basically I do think that having partner-
ships with different countries in the region has helped a great deal. 
There were many countries that saw the attack against the syna-
gogue in very negative ways and approached the Chavez govern-
ment letting him know that this was a no, no. So I do believe that 
our partnerships with different governments in the region are a 
very good dissuasive for this——

Mr. MACK. Thank you. Let me just point out that there is a pat-
tern with Hugo Chavez. He pushes and he pushes until he gets in 
trouble, and then he says he is sorry or he won’t do it again, and 
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then when no one is looking, he does it again. I don’t want to wait 
for the opportunity when he is going to do it again. The chairman 
is right, there was a letter that went from this committee, but 
there is also a resolution in the House that I believe is very impor-
tant that we move forward. Maybe tomorrow there will be an op-
portunity for that. I don’t know. I think now is the time. It is al-
ways the right time to speak out against anti-Semitism. So, with 
that, Mr. Chairman, my time is up. Thank you. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. Mr. Ackerman? 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Iran seems to be 

reaching out to various places in the world, different countries. 
Today, I think we have the Western Hemisphere under the micro-
scope. Is what they are doing based on a counter reaction to what 
some of us are trying to do? Notably, to try to place the toughest, 
strongest sanctions upon Iran because of their nuclear weapons 
program in order to prevent eventually having to possibly go to 
war? Are they reaching out to other countries so as to undermine 
the possibility of sanctions so that other countries, whether it be 
Venezuela or some other countries in Latin America or all of Latin 
America, not voting in the United Nations for sanctions, are they 
trying to make themselves sanction proof? Mr. Farnsworth? 

Mr. FARNSWORTH. Well, yes. Thank you for the question. I think 
that that is what the situation has evolved into. I don’t think that 
is how it began. This relationship has been budding for several 
years and it really, in my view, is at the behest of President Cha-
vez of Venezuela. If you look at what happened initially, the Ira-
nian response was not overly receptive, it was a little bit skeptical. 
I believe it was the chairman who said well, what is the relation-
ship between these two countries? They are dramatically different 
character nations. I think over time the Iranians have realized the 
value not just of a relationship with Venezuela, but frankly being 
introduced into the neighborhood with Bolivia, Nicaragua, Ecuador, 
and that is what is involved in the sanctions issue. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Got to get through everybody. 
Mr. FARNSWORTH. Absolutely. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. FARNSWORTH. Sure. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Ms. Vann? 
Ms. SIEGEL VANN. Definitely we think that Iran is seeking sup-

port in the hemisphere in order to sidestep isolation and sanctions 
against them in the Middle East and around the world. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Mr. Farah? 
Mr. FARAH. Well, I think it is clear, particularly given the finan-

cial institutions that they are working through, that that is one of 
their primary goals because if their banks are sanctions to the New 
York u-turn and they can’t go there but Venezuelan banks, Ecua-
dorian banks can, and as long as they have access to that, they are 
not going to be very hurt by the sanctions. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Dr. Milani? 
Mr. MILANI. Yes. I think it is both a reaction to the U.S., but 

also, it is part of the emergence of Iran as a regional player with 
ambitions to play on global stage. It is very important to remember 
that the foundation of the relationship with Hugo Chavez was not 
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laid during Ahmadinejad’s presidency, but was laid during the ten-
ure of the more moderate Mohammad Khatami. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Dr. Bailey? 
Mr. BAILEY. Yes, definitely, the involvement of Iran in the West-

ern Hemisphere is intended to find ways to circumvent sanctions 
and also to prepare itself to retaliate against the United States in 
case it is attacked. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Different question. Are any of you aware of or 
tracking the upsurge in the planning or actual construction any-
where in Latin America of mosques? Anybody? Something I think 
we have to take a close look at. 

Mr. FARAH. The one place where you see a notable increase in 
the presence is in Panama. I am not aware in any other country 
where it is noticeable but Panama is seeing a significant upsurge 
in the presence of Pakistanis and Pakistani mosques. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Dr. Milani, you seem to have taken a very stud-
ied but moderate attitude toward the threat of the Iran/Venezuela 
axis and implied that maybe it wasn’t the strongest of axis’ that 
we should be looking at. I would like to go just down the line. If 
you could pick the biggest, fill in the blank, Iran-some Western 
Hemisphere country axis that we should be the most concerned 
about. Why don’t we start with Dr. Milani? 

Mr. MILANI. Well, I think at this time it would be Venezuela, but 
Brazil would be the key to watch. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Dr. Bailey? 
Mr. BAILEY. Well, Venezuela obviously, and tremendous activity 

in Panama. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. Mr. Farah? 
Mr. FARAH. I would say the one country with largely ignored 

scrutiny is Nicaragua, and it has the longest and most long-
standing radical ties to the Iranian revolution, Daniel Ortega. 

Mr. ACKERMAN. Ms. Vann? 
Ms. SIEGEL VANN. I would say Venezuela, but Chile, even though 

it has the largest Palestinian community in the hemisphere, gen-
erally very moderate. We have heard that in the last few months 
there has been some presence from foreign actors that have been 
stirring things up among——

Mr. ACKERMAN. Thank you. Mr. Farnsworth? 
Mr. FARNSWORTH. My view is without Venezuela you wouldn’t 

have Iran in the region in the way it is, so Venezuela, clearly. 
Mr. ACKERMAN. So we have at least four countries to be—it is 

quite a mix, and I think that fills up our plate. Mr. Chairman, back 
to you. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Mr. Ackerman. As you can hear, we have 
three votes and I am told those will be the last votes of the day, 
so I am going to try to see if we can get people to ask questions 
before we have to go to vote. Mr. Royce? 

Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Farah, I mentioned 
in my opening statement some of the observations about our intel-
ligence collection there in this hemisphere and a press report I saw 
had an official complaining that we don’t even have fly overs, an-
other official says we don’t even know what we don’t know, and 
yet, you pick up the Wall Street Journal and there is a story about 
an intrepid report who shows up at a factory that is a jointly 
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owned Iranian and Venezuelan factory, so you have done that kind 
of aggressive reporting throughout your career. What is your as-
sessment of intelligence collection capabilities here? Then maybe 
also you could tell us a little bit more about your observation on 
Nicaragua, which is something that is off our radar and it would 
be interesting to know. Go ahead. 

Mr. FARAH. Thank you, Congressman Royce. I think that partly 
because of the antipathy of Venezuela, Bolivia, Ecuador, they have 
reduced our embassy staffs so much there, especially in Bolivia 
where they have PNG’ed out most of the embassy in Venezuela, 
that we have limited capability and we have not concentrated on 
nonofficial covert type folks in Latin America I think for some time, 
so I think that the intelligence gathering is not great there, and I 
think that the embassies have confined so many of their people to 
such limited access across the countries. I was just down in the 
Lago Agrio region on the Colombia/Ecuador border where American 
embassy personnel are simply not allowed to go, and it is this rel-
atively safe place and you can actually walk across to Colombia, 
but there is all kinds of interesting stuff going on that you wouldn’t 
know about unless you were able to get on the ground there. 

So I think the assessment of our ability to move in the hemi-
sphere and our resources allocated to that are minimal, and I think 
it is somewhat concerning. I think that journalists or people doing 
other types of research, such as myself, are unconfined by what the 
embassy rules are and it lets us do a lot more than sometimes they 
are able to. Nicaragua, I would say that Daniel Ortega, if you will 
recall, during the Sandinista time Iran had the largest embassy in 
Nicaragua aside from, and they were constantly complaining about 
the size of the U.S. Embassy. There is a history of Ortega where, 
as you recall, the last thing he did in 1990 as he was leaving office 
was grant citizenship to almost 900 foreigners living in Nicaragua. 
Many of them were Red Brigade, and Iranians and other folks. 

Violeta Chamorro tried very hard to undo some of that, but most 
of that stayed. So he has a history that goes back. He always said, 
Ortega has always said that the Sandinista and Iranian revolu-
tions were twin revolutions, they were same year, same anti-impe-
rialists, et cetera, and so I think that as sort of a gateway to Cen-
tral America and given Ortega’s longstanding history of ties to sub-
versive groups, particularly the FARC and the Tumpac Amarus in 
Peru and elsewhere, that that relationship is extremely dangerous. 
I think what Ortega brings to the table is an ability to run clandes-
tine networks that are very useful to Iran that other governments 
simply don’t have, including Venezuela, don’t have near the sense 
of development of those type of networks as Ortega brings to the 
table. 

Mr. ROYCE. And what is Ahmadinejad looking for in Brazil on his 
trip there? What do you think his objective is? 

Mr. FARAH. Well, I think, you know, Brazil does have nuclear 
technology and is, I think, the emerging leader in the hemisphere 
that is garnering a lot of international attention. Lula, I think, 
until very recently had been very studied in his relationship with 
Iran. If you will look back, he refused to meet with Ahmadinejad 
for several years. When Venezuela insisted initially that Iran be 
brought into this nuclear program and asked Brazil to help, Brazil 
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said no because of Iran’s involvement. I think Lula has changed. 
I think in the last few months he seems to have changed his mind 
on a lot of those issues. I think they are a serious power, their eco-
nomic entry of the world. Chavez is viewed, I think, largely as a 
clown. Lula is not. If he gets legitimized by Lula it is something 
much more important than Chavez could ever give him. 

Mr. ROYCE. On the other hand, Lula has the opportunity basi-
cally to send the message after the meeting that Latin America is 
no place for Iran to be meddling, so we will have to wait and see 
how that plays out. 

Mr. FARAH. If he were to do that, or to stand up to Chavez more 
publicly, it would have a tremendous impact in the region. No 
question. 

Mr. ROYCE. The last, I have no reason to believe there is a con-
nection, but you read the cases of the myriad, this endemic kidnap-
ping that occurs across Venezuela of businesspeople, and especially 
in the province in which the President’s brother happens to be gov-
ernor. Who is doing that kidnapping? Is there any indication? Is 
that just local? 

Mr. FARAH. I think some of it is spillover from the FARC and 
some of it is people—I think, you know, if you look at the homicide 
in Caracas, it is higher than Medellin was during the drug wars 
of Medellin. 

Mr. ROYCE. Yes. 
Mr. FARAH. So I think the lack of rule of law is endemic there, 

and I think that the Chavez government has proved singularly 
inept at providing that. 

Mr. ROYCE. Thank you very much, Chairman. 
Mr. ENGEL. Thank you, Mr. Royce. I would like to try to finish 

this before we go to vote, so I would just see if we can restrict the 
questions maybe to a quick question or two so we can give every-
body a chance. Mr. Klein? 

Mr. KLEIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. One of the things that we 
have been watching is the transportation issues between Caracas 
and Tehran, air flights. There has also been a report by the United 
States State Department, Country Reports on Terrorism, that was 
published in April of this year that stated that Venezuelan citizen-
ship, identity and travel documents remain easy to obtain and 
making the country a potential attractive weigh station for ter-
rorist threats. They have also assessed from our transportation sys-
tem that there is a gaping hole in aviation security. We have direct 
flights between the United States and Miami, I mean, Miami and 
Venezuela, obviously. Frequent flights. Can you help us assess the 
threat of what is coming in, what is not coming in? Should we be 
developing a policy that deals differently? I mean, I think there is 
some concern about this. 

Ms. SIEGEL VANN. I think that one of the problems is that really 
we don’t have a clear assessment or real understanding of the 
scope of the problem. There is a lot of hearsay and we have read 
a lot of reports regarding people who are in the airport, reports 
through open sources that talk about this. The truth is that there 
is nothing really concrete about it that we can point out to. I think 
it is very important to start assessing and start collecting the data 
that will lead us to an assessment of how dangerous this is and if 
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we have to really establish some sort of policy with respect to that. 
The flights, I just read last week another report about them, but 
again, the information is really very dubious, even the sources. It 
is not really clear what is going on there. They talk about some 
phantom planes. People really don’t know. 

Mr. BAILEY. The question, and Dina’s response to it, goes back 
to the previous question of how good is our intelligence in Latin 
America? We have, and I know this as from my own experience, 
decent intelligence operations in Mexico and Colombia, period. Our 
intelligence apparatus in the rest of Latin America is very, very 
thin. In order to get the kind of information that we need with ref-
erence to some of these activities, quite frankly, we are not 
equipped for. Often, open source and private organizations do a 
better job than the U.S. intelligence community. 

Mr. KLEIN. So are we just closing our eyes to the fact that this 
is a place where we have no real good information, and cargo and 
individuals can be coming in from this point to the United States 
without any—I mean, obviously on our receiving end there is some 
level of verification, but is there a concern that we should be taking 
a deeper look at this? 

Mr. BAILEY. Well, it is certainly a concern in my mind. It is a 
matter that has to do with the fact that dealing in Latin America 
for the people in the intelligence community is no longer a good ca-
reer path because that is not the way to get promoted. You want 
to deal with the Middle East, and the Far East and China, and, 
you know, et cetera, et cetera. 

Mr. FARAH. I would just add that every country in the Bolivarian 
revolution has lifted all visa restrictions on Iranians coming and 
going. Bolivia, Ecuador, Venezuela and Nicaragua have all lifted 
restrictions, so you have no idea how many people are coming and 
going there. Ecuador lifted restrictions on everybody and now they 
are inundated with Russian organized crime, Chinese organized 
crime, and every major bust of foreigners or illegal immigrants into 
the United States that aren’t Mexican, Guatemalan, pass through 
Ecuador. I think it is one of the serious issues. 

Mr. ENGEL. Thank you. We have about 4 minutes left. I am going 
to divide it between Mr. Fortenberry and Mr. McCaul. Mr. 
Fortenberry? 

Mr. FORTENBERRY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me do this 
quickly. First of all, thank you for holding the hearing. Dr. Milani 
and Dr. Bailey, you hold similar sentiments but your conclusions 
are quite different. Dr. Milani, you drew a loose parallel between 
the Iranian revolution, liberation of theology, and you concluded by 
suggesting that the Iranian presence in the hemisphere is a nui-
sance. Dr. Bailey, you suggested prior to this later surge of interest 
in the hemisphere by Iran there was no cultural or political historic 
tie so that, in your view, this rises to a very serious level of na-
tional security concern. These panels are helpful in that you get a 
spectrum of perspectives, but clearly, there is some incompatibility 
here in the conclusions, so I would like you to further unpack your 
conclusions, please. 

Mr. MILANI. Well, I think you need to put the relationship in a 
sort of comparative perspective. When you talk about grave na-
tional security, what can Iran actually do to the United States by 
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its relationship in Venezuela? You have to look at the actual num-
bers economically speaking, in terms of military exchanges, and 
other areas. The only area that I do not know, and I am not going 
to make any judgment about, is of course the case of terrorism. If 
you look at all of the interactions and activities between Iran and 
Venezuela, they are not very different from what Iran is doing with 
many other countries. 

Now, that does not mean Iran is not a threat to the United 
States just because it has the same kind of relationship with oth-
ers, but compare what Iran, for example, is doing in Lebanon, what 
Iran is doing in Afghanistan and Iraq with what Iran is actually 
doing in Venezuela and ask yourself: What is the national interest 
of Iran in Venezuela? There really aren’t much. I think there is 
great deal of sensationalization about this whole business. That is 
why I said you need to watch it carefully. It has the potential to 
become a serious one, but not yet. 

Mr. FORTENBERRY. Thank you. Dr. Bailey, you care to respond? 
Mr. BAILEY. The fact that, as Doug said, terrorists can come and 

go, Iranians and others, freely in these countries, the financing of 
terrorist organizations, the involvement in drug trafficking, the ca-
pacity, for retaliation, if the United States were to attack Iran or, 
for that matter, if Israel were to attack Iran, of damaging the oil 
facilities in Venezuela and blocking the Panama Canal to my mind 
represents an important national security threat to the United 
States. 

Mr. ENGEL. Let me call quickly on Mr. McCaul. 
Mr. MCCAUL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be brief because 

I have to. I want to follow-up on this potential terrorist threat. The 
alliance between Iran and Venezuela has been highlighted very 
well. I am concerned about also the alliance between Hezbollah and 
the drug cartels in Mexico, the movement of human trafficking. We 
know Kourani was captured. He actually got in to the United 
States. You don’t need a visa to enter Mexico from Venezuela? 
Then, when the former Ambassador Shapiro is asked about Ven-
ezuelan passports, he basically said that anybody in this room ex-
cept for me could probably obtain a Venezuelan passport because 
it can be forged so easily. 

So I think that is of grave concern. I am also concerned that if 
we pass this legislation, the Iran Sanctions Act, that Venezuela is 
going to be one of the first violators of that act in terms of sending 
refined petroleum to Iran. Then what would the response be to 
that? So, with the 30 seconds I have left, I am going to throw it 
to perhaps Dr. Bailey and Dr. Milani. 

Mr. BAILEY. Well, there is no question about it that Venezuela 
is in violation of sanctions imposed not only by the United States, 
but by the European Union and the United Nations in many dif-
ferent areas, and nothing is happening to them as a result of that, 
with the exception of certain measures taken by the Treasury De-
partment. All praise to the Treasury Department. It is the only 
branch of the U.S. Government that is doing anything effective 
about the situation. So, again, I say that as far as I am concerned, 
you don’t have to forge Venezuelan passports, I will happily give 
you one, and identity documents and so on and so forth. So if you 
run into somebody in Latin America that says his name is Guil-
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lermo Rodriguez but he speaks Farsi, you can be pretty sure that 
he is not really a Venezuelan. 

Mr. ENGEL. Dr. Milani, if you could do it quickly, you will have 
the last word. 

Mr. MILANI. Thank you. I think any time you try to pressure 
Iran or Venezuela, what you do at the end is make them closer. 
Rather than make them closer, I think you need to have subtle 
ways of creating distance between them, subtle political ways, rath-
er than putting them in a corner so that they would need one an-
other and therefore they would solidify their relationship. 

Mr. ENGEL. We will let those be the last words. As I can see on 
my screen, we are down to zero minutes remaining in the vote. I 
want to thank all of our excellent witnesses. I want to thank Mr. 
Mack, as always, and I want to thank the chairs and the ranking 
members of the other subcommittees, Mr. Ackerman, Mr. Sherman 
and Mr. Royce, for cooperating. I thank you all very, very much. 
It has been very enlightening to me, and I know to the other mem-
bers of the subcommittees. The hearing is now adjourned. 

[Whereupon, at 3:56 p.m., the subcommittees were adjourned.] 
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